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1. Following its review in January 1987 of the proposed programme budget for the 
financial period 1988-1989, the Executive Board, to underline the importance it attached 
to achieving the optimal use of WHO's resources in a spirit of consensus, adopted 
resolution EB79.R9 on "Cooperation in programme budgeting". Under the terms of this 
resolution the Board, inter alia, entrusted the Programme Committee with the task of 
"(a) reviewing the Director-General‘s proposed guidance to regional offices and 
headquarters regarding the development of the next biennial programme budget 
proposals ..." and "(b) reviewing in detail the global and interregional components of 
each proposed programme budget ... and making recommendations to the 
Director-General；” the Board would then submit to the Health Assembly, after careful 
review of the Director-General‘s proposed budget proposals, recommendations that were the 
result of a cooperative process aimed at reaching consensus. 

2. In accordance with this resolution, the Programme Committee, at its twelfth meeting, 
in July 1987, reviewed the draft of the procedural guidance for preparation of the 
proposed programme budget for the financial period 1990-1991, and the overall allocation 
of resources for 1990-1991, and advised the Director-General thereon. 

3. At its thirteenth meeting, from 8-14 October 1988, the Programme Committee fulfilled 
the second phase of its mandate by reviewing the proposals for global and interregional 
activities for the biennium 1990-1991, the first in the period of the Eighth General 
Programme of Work (1990-1995). As the basis for its review, the Programme Committee had 
before it a working paper (document EB83/PC/WP/4) containing (1) statements setting out 
the objectives, targets and the activities proposed to be carried out at global and 
interregional level by each of the programmes of the Eighth General Programme of Work, 
and (2) budgetary tables showing the approved provisions under the regular budget for 
1988-1989 and the proposed budgetary provisions for 1990-1991, excluding statutory cost 
increases and increases that might be attributable to inflation. The figures for the two 
biermia were thus expressed in accordance with the cost figures applied in the 1988-1989 
budget estimates and were accordingly fully comparable in real terms. Also shown in the 
tables was information on extrabudgetary resources available or expected at present. 

4. The Programme Committee noted that, as agreed at its twelfth meeting, the budget 
proposals provided for a reduction in real terms of US$ 25 million compared with the 
approved budget for the financial period 1988-1989, leading to a budget level in real 
terms of US$ 608 980 000. 

5. In the proposed programme budget for the financial period 1990-1991, the activities 
at .global and interregional level would be, for the first time, identified separately 
from those at country, regional and intercountry level, in accordance with the 
presentation in the Eighth General Programme of Work. The view was expressed that the 

1 Resolution EB79.R9, operative paragraph 2(1). 



presentation before the Committee made the description of the proposed activities more 
specific and easier to understand. However, Members regretted that the format and style 
of presentation did not allow them to link the activities proposed more directly to the 
resources allocated to them, and the suggestion was made that consideration should be 
given in future to ways in which greater specificity might be achieved in the 
presentation of the programme budget proposals. 

6. The Programme Committee realized that in dealing with health problems, WHO was 
increasingly confronted with the interaction between health and economic problems. The 
socioeconomic context in which health development was taking place had deteriorated due 
to the economic crisis in most developing countries, compounded in some by intolerable 
debt burdens. This had led to a concomitant decline in the health status of some 
population groups and particularly the underprivileged. Attention was also drawn to the 
fact that disease knew no frontiers； should surveillance and control of communicable 
diseases falter or break down in some areas or countries, neighbouring populations would 
immediately be at risk of infection. It was thus important for the Committee to bear in 
mind micro- and macro-economic factors when considering the proposals for specific health 
action. 

7. Attention was drawn to the eight essential elements of primary health care, 
identified in the Alma-Ata Declaration as priorities for achieving health for all, and 
the view was expressed that no budgetary reductions should be effected in these areas. 
Moreover, Members emphasized, the activities in these programme areas should be oriented 
more systematically towards the poor and the underserved. 

8. The Programme Committee recognized that the proposals for global and interregional 
activities before it were "conservative" in content iri the sense that being based on the 
Eighth General Programme of Work and its classified list of programmes, which 
substantially followed that of the Seventh General Programme of Work, they represented 
continuity. Moreover, following the adoption by the World Health Assembly of a General 
Programme of Work, the Organization was constitutionally mandated to adhere to that 
framework, or to present to the Health Assembly for its consideration the modifications 
deemed necessary. Accordingly, the margin for change at this stage was limited. 
Similarly, there was little change in the resource allocations proposed for 1990-1991 
compared to the approved provisions for 1988-1989. In view of the recent change in the 
management of the Organization the Programme Committee realized that inevitably this was 
a budget of "transition". The Committee was informed that while maintaining a 
11 zero-growth11 budget, nevertheless efforts would be made to respond to emerging 
priorities and to achieve greater effectiveness； the approaches followed would include 
restructuring operational aspects of existing programmes, and mobilizing staff from 
different programmes to form action-oriented Task-Forces. 

9. The Programme Committee recognized the desirability of greater flexibility and 
responsiveness in the Organization's management and programme implementation. In this 
regard, it was pointed out that the management style of the Organization had been based 
on the classic long-term approach of "management by planning" which had also been the 
basis of national economy planning in many countries over the last few decades； however, 
in order to meet the changing demands of a world in which modern technology had 
revolutionized communications, and with a view to achieving greater flexibility and 
responsiveness to the needs of Member States, the Director-General proposed to introduce 
"management by information". To this end it was planned to develop a broad computerized 
framework of programme information, that would include the regional level. This would, 
inter alia, facilitate the monitoring of programme implementation and enable the 
effectiveness of certain activities to be determined in order to ensure greater 
efficiency and immediate reprogramming, as necessary, better to respond to countries‘ 
needs. This new system of management would be suitably interfaced with the existing 
system. 



10. Another mechanism to ensure flexibility was the budget provision under 
programme 2.2, Director-General‘s and Regional Directors' Development Programme, that had 
proven to be of crucial importance in the course of the programme budget implementation 
by enabling the Organization to respond to new and unforeseen needs. When reviewing the 
proposals under that particular programme the Committee felt that the programme 
enabled the Director-General (a) to respond to the recommendations of the Executive Board 
and the World Health Assembly by increasing the allocations to certain programmes, 
particularly at the global and interregional level, and (b) to respond to emerging health 
problems. High priority should therefore be given to this programme from the point of 
view of resources allocation. The Committee suggests to the Executive Board that it 
should consider a budgetary increase for the Director-General‘s Development Programme in 
the future in an amount sufficient to provide the Director-General with the means to 
respond in a flexible and effective manner under this programme. 

11. While recognizing that a zero-growth budget provided little flexibility to respond 
to new demands, members of the Committee also felt that consideration might be given to 
increasing the financial or human resource allocations for a number of key programmes 
such as the Emergency preparedness component of programme 2.4; activities related to 
health care financing under programme 4, Organization of health systems based on primary 
health care; 8.4, Tobacco or health; programme 11.2, Environmental health in rural and 
urban development and housing; 12.1, Clinical, laboratory and radiological technology 
for health systems based on primary health care； 12.4, Traditonal medicine； 

13.8, Tuberculosis； and 13.3, Malaria. 

12. Some members expressed unease at the growing imbalance between the extrabudgetary 
funds and the regular budget provisions attributed to some programmes. Such was the case 
for example for the Adolescent health programme and the most notable example was the 
Global Programme on AIDS. However, in the case of Adolescent health the level of 
resources under the regular budget did not reflect the full support provided by WHO since 
some activities were still carried out under other programmes, for example, 
programme 9.1, Maternal and child health including family planning, and programme 10, 
Protection and promotion of mental health. With regard to AIDS, the Committee realized 
that the extraordinary threat posed by the disease, and the need for WHO to assume global 
leadership coupled with the commendable speed at which activities had been developed had 
resulted in the impressive level of extrabudgetary resources that had been forthcoming. 

13. In this regard, the attention of the Committee was drawn to the interaction between 
regular budget and extrabudge tary funded (special) programmes. Whereas the activities of 
the latter could serve to strengthen those carried out under the regular budget (as was 
the case, for example, with the Global Programme on AIDS and programme 13.11, Sexually 
transmitted diseases) regular budget staff also provided strong support to the special 
programmes. 

14. Recalling the Director-General‘s presentation on the future management orientations, 
the Programme Committee sought clarification regarding the implications of the 
Director-General‘s intention to achieve greater integration of the special programmes 
(such as CPA, TDR, HRP, CDD and EPI) within the management system of the Organization. 
In retracing the development of such programmes, their usefulness and value in terms of 
the development of new concepts and the mobilization of significant amounts of resources, 
as well as in spearheading efforts in research, were recalled. However, despite the 
advances made by these programmes, at the country level, primary health care was moving 
sla^y and health care delivery was still hampered by weak infrastructures. Therefore, 
it was desirable that the dynamic thrust and abundant resources of some programmes should 
assist in strengthening the balanced development of an integrated national health service 
and the delivery of integrated care. Moreover, the Director-General felt that in the 
interests of greater effectiveness in implementation in countries it was important that 
WHO should ensure a more integrated approach in its activities at country level. 



15. In the same vein, there was a need to ensure the application at country level of the 
results of research carried out in previous years； thus the Director-General intended 
also to develop a greater focus on operational aspects at headquarters. 

16. In terms of the regular budget of the Organization, real growth had been at a 
standstill for a few years. Moreover, WHO was bound within the "common system" of the 
United Nations as regards its staffing policy, thus innovations and incentives to ensure 
greater mobility were not feasible. The problem facing the Organization was thus how to 
support countries in moving forward more rapidly and at the same time how to ensure 
sustainability. The Director-General said that the Organization had to use all possible 
avenues and opportunities to this end. By harnessing the energy, dynamism and to a 
certain extent the resources of these special programmes it was hoped that it would be 
possible to move more rapidly towards the ultimate objective for the attainment of which 
there remained only 12 years. It was in this perspective that it was planned to review 
each special programme in the light of its interaction with WHO programmes under the 
regular budget and determine how best to maximize WHO's action and the resources 
available to it in the service of Member States. 

17. Further to the discussion^" on tobacco or health and the support given to document 
EB83/PC/WP/8 "WHO programme on tobacco or health - Plan of Action: 1988-1995", the 
Director-General recognized the need to strengthen the activities presently undertaken 
and to ensure that the Plan of Action would be fully implemented. Therefore, the 
Director-General indicated that he would try and find the means of providing an 
additional professional post to be funded from the regular budget. 

18. Members of the Programme Committee questioned the relationship and distinction 
between the programmes comprising programme 3, Health system development, and 
programme 4, Organization of health systems based on primary health care. It was 
explained that while all these programmes dealt with the infrastructure for the delivery 
of health programmes, those under programme 3, namely, 3.1, Health situation and trend 
assessment, 3.2, Managerial process for national health development, 3.3, Health systems 
research and 3.4, Health legislation, represented the elements in the development and 
planning of a national health system (based on primary health care)； programme 4 
represented the organization and operation of this system. While noting the explanation, 
the Committee nevertheless expressed concern at the risk of overlap between some of the 
activities under programme 3 and the activities of programme 4. 

19. Members of the Committee recognized that it was an enormous step to move from 
control to eradication of poliomyelitis and to aim at achieving the target set for 
neonatal tetanus； they stressed the cost involved and the need for close monitoring of 
progress. In this perspective, they requested that the Director-General report 
periodically on progress made towards the goal of poliomyelitis eradication and the 
elimination of neonatal tetanus. 

20. In considering the totality of its recommendations, the Programme Committee realized 
that it had suggested that increases in the resources of a number of programme areas be 
considered. The Committee discussed various sections of the budget as possibly lending 
themselves to reductions and asked the secretariat for advice on programme areas where it 
felt reductions were possible in order to accommodate, increases elsewhere within a 
zero-growth budget. It was clarified that, in fact, the mandate of the Programme 
Committee, as generally defined in resolution EB58.Rll, was to advise the 
Director-General; as far as the present exercise was concerned resolution EB79.R9, in 
operative paragraph 2(1)(b), entrusted the Programme Committee with "reviewing in detail 
the global and interregional components of each proposed programme budget, in the same 
manner that the regional committees review the regional portions of the programme budget, 
and making recommendations to the Director-General". The Director-General would take 

1 EB83/PC/Conf.Paper No.8. 



account of the comments and recommendations of the Programme Committee in preparing the 
proposed programme budget for the financial period 1990-1991, for submission to the 
Executive Board in January 1989. 

21. The Programme Committee reflected on the usefulness of its review of the proposals 
on global and interregional activities for the period 1990-1991 and on future methods 
that could maximize the effectiveness of this type of review. One issue was the need to 
provide guidance to the Director-General sufficiently in advance for it to be taken into 
account in decisions on the distribution of resources between the various programmes and 
the type of activities to be undertaken; another issue was the need for the Committee to 
avoid focusing on a level of detail that would be covered at the Executive Board, and 
concentrate on broader considerations. 

22. With regard to the first issue, in order for recommendations regarding priorities to 
be provided to the Director-General at an early enough stage it would be necessary for 
the discussion to take place, possibly, in June in odd-numbered years following the 
Health Assembly. In relation to the second issue, one possible approach would be for the 
working paper to include an introduction containing, for example, an explanation of the 
major programme components and how the balance of allocations between the main categories 
of programmes had been arrived at; the review would thus be initiated on the basis of 
this introduction. 

23. The Programme Committee agreed that, as discussed under part two of agenda item 4 
"Setting of programme priorities within the framework of the WHO managerial process and 
mechanisms", a mechanism was needed to enable the Committee to become more closely 
involved in advising the Director-General on programme priorities, and to find means to 
ensure that these could be reflected in the WHO programme. In this regard, mention was 
made of the approach recently adopted in the European Region where the Regional Committee 
for Europe would consider the issue of priorities during its meeting in the year 
preceding the start of the preparation of a programme budget. The suggestion was also 
put forward that involvement of the Programme Committee in the development of the 
medium-term programmes might constitute another means to ensure its participation in 
priority identification. 
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24. During its review of the proposals for global and interregional activities for the 
period 1990-1991, the Committee made a number of specific recommendations to the 
Director-General regarding the activities proposed. These suggestions have been 
reflected in the text of the programme statements of the proposed programme budget for 
the financial period 1990-1991. 

1 See also EB83/23 "Setting of programme priorities within the 
WHO managerial process and mechanism". 
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